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_______________________________________________________________________________________ 

Vice President’s Message - November 2018 
 

The sharp-eyed among you will notice some 
changes on the first two pages of this newsletter. 
There have been several changes in the 
composition of the Board of Directors. 
 
First of all, three members of the Board retired as 
of our August AGM: Barbara Canton (our 
president for the last five years), Susan 
Sutherland, who organized the social events 
many of you enjoyed over that time, and Joanne 
McDonnell, who also served for five years. Our 
thanks to all three. 
 
We are happy to report that the Board has two 
new members, Anne Fisher and Kevin Kapler. We 
look forward to the contributions we are sure 
they will make to the Board and the Lake 
Association. We would also welcome additional 
Board members. Appointments can be made at 
any time. 
 
Heather Gregg has taken on the role of editor of 
our Facebook page. Thanks Heather. 
 
Finally, you may have noticed that this column is 
from the Vice President. In accordance with our 
by-laws, it is the responsibility of directors to fill 
the executive positions after they are elected at 
the AGM. So far, no one has taken on the 
President’s position, but we hope to have this 
resolved at our next Board meeting in December. 
 
We are continuing our ongoing water testing 
program this year and thank those who have 
volunteered their time in collecting these data. A 
report of the results can be found on pages 13-14 
of this newsletter. 
 
Likewise, we again had our annual Trout Stocking 
event in May. On behalf of all of us, many thanks 
go to Nada Beamish for her organization of this 

event. Thanks also to those who helped out with 
the actual stocking. Nada’s report is on page 9. 
The newsletter has several other interesting 
articles that we hope you will enjoy. Thank you to 
the contributors. 
 
Finally, as you surely know, municipal elections 
were held October 22nd. Successful candidates 
were: 
 
South Frontenac:                                                                        

Mayor 
Ron Vandewal 

 
Storrington District:                                            
Norm Roberts, Ronald Sleeth 

 
Loughborough District:                                          
Ross Sutherland, Randy Ruttan 

 
Kingston: 

Mayor 
Bryan Paterson 

 
Countryside District 
Gary Oosterhof 

 
 
Congratulations to the successful candidates and 
thanks to Philippa Fugler for co-organizing a 
successful all-candidates meeting with the Dog 
Lake Association. 
 
Joe Pater 
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Invitation – Frontenac Christmas Bird Count! 

                        
Chickadees = 6, Purple Finch = 1 

 
The National Geographic Society designated 2018 
as The Year of the Bird and we can help wrap up 
a year of celebration by participating in the 
4th annual Frontenac Christmas Bird Count. This 
census area includes Loughborough Lake from 
north of Railton Road in the west basin across to 
the Three Sisters Islands in the east basin. 

Feeder-watchers are needed! If you can spare an 
hour or more of time to identify and count the 
birds that visit your feeder on Saturday, 
December 15, 2018, then please contact Carolyn 
or Michael at bonta.johnson@sympatico.ca / 
613-531-4578 to register your participation and 
help science through birdwatching! 

 
 
 

Sun Harvest Greenhouse - For the Love of Growing (Allison Shannon) 
 
It was not even a plan “C” when Greg and I were 
looking at farming opportunities almost 20 years 
ago. But the greenhouse business became our 
destiny when all other options to begin farming 
on a serious full-time basis started to seem less 
than likely. I was working in agricultural sales and 
Greg in the natural gas industry and we had a 
small farm in the community near Escott in Leeds 
and Thousand Islands Township where we 
tended to a cow-calf herd of Limousin cattle. We 
had rewarding jobs which required extensive 
travelling and we had a rural lifestyle. But after 
the birth of our second son, it was our choice to 

change our occupations to start our own “gig” 
and raise our boys in a full-time farming 
operation of some sort, so that I could be home 
to “put the boys on the bus”. You see, I was 
raised on a dairy farm, near Maxville in far-
eastern Ontario, whereas Greg was a Glenburnie 
boy with a family background in rural small 
business. Both being graduates from the Ontario 
Agricultural College at University of Guelph (it 
was where we met), farming or an independent 
business was always our goal. We just did not 
know what that business would look like. 
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So, we bought the property where Sun Harvest 
Greenhouses and our home now sits in 2000, and 
the first greenhouse was built and ready to 
produce our first crop of hydroponic tomatoes in 
August 2002. Now, our backgrounds may be in 
agriculture, but we must admit that we did not 
take enough horticulture courses in University to 
prepare us for the “real world” of greenhouse 
growing. However, we were once told that “fear 
is a great motivator” and boy, did that keep us 
entirely focussed. Out of necessity for starting a 
small business, Greg kept working full-time “off 
the farm”, and I managed the greenhouse 
growing at the beginning - (Greg finally gave up 
our second income 5 years ago and left his job to 
work full-time for Sun Harvest. Yay, we made it!)   
 
You see, I am a passionate person, and it was 
important (and a necessity) for me to share this 
passion, so in our first fledgling season, we 
started selling our tomatoes at our “farm-side” 
counter in what is now our service building, and I 
would invite anyone who was either curious or 
brave enough to stop and see what was going on 
in the large “industrial-looking building” into the 
hydroponic greenhouse to show them how 
fantastic this way of growing is! Sixteen years 
ago, when no one was talking about local food, 
we were determined to get people to not only 
“like” the taste of a hydroponically grown tomato 
but to love it and hence the birth of the Sun 
Harvest brand. We are forever grateful for those 
good folks who stopped and bought those first 
tomatoes from us. Their names and personalities 
will forever remain with us and are the main 
reason we are still here today.  
 
However, after one year, Greg and I realized that 
to build a successful retail clientele, we had to 
give them A) more reasons to stop, and B) 

something else for them to buy besides a bag of 
tomatoes. So, we gradually added on more 
greenhouse space and started growing 
ornamentals, flowers, for the spring garden 
season. And to add a bump to our end of season 
tomato sales, we started selling Christmas trees. 
Many people have commented to us that they 
have watched us grow over the years as we 
adopted a “slow but controlled” growth strategy 
in our business. This fall sees us currently working 
on finishing our most recent greenhouse addition 
to grow more of your spring flowers. We have 
learned that to grow a top-quality product, 
whether it be food or flowers, it does take a lot of 
good quality space to accomplish that end.  
 
Today our business has evolved to a year-round 
garden centre destination where we grow great 
tasting hydroponic tomatoes, cucumbers and 
lettuce. We have embraced and built on the need 
for an “experience” style of selling, with our 
popular seasonal workshops offered in-house.   
 
When it comes to people, Greg and I expected 
that our boys would help out in the business, 
growing up, but we are so grateful to those 
people who “chose” to help us build Sun Harvest 
- our employees. This group of people are so 
special to us and according to those who visit us 
at Sun Harvest, they are important to you as well. 
Living and working in this community has been 
remarkable and we thank you, the person who 
knows a good tomato and can get it starting at 
end of March every year, the person who wants 
to know who grows their food and how that food 
is produced, and the person who loves colour 
and all things growing. Thank you for sharing our 
passion. And yes, we did get to put our boys on 
the bus every day. We look forward to growing 
for you for many years to come! 
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Your BLLA newsletter editor, Joe Pater, (representing the Canadian Cancer Trials Group - CCTG), Doug Kane 
from the Canadian Cancer Society, and Allison and Greg Shannon of Sun Harvest. Sun Harvest supports an 
annual Pansy Sale, the proceeds of which go to research on pancreatic cancer carried out by the CCTG at 
Queens. Be sure to stop by in April.   
 

Blue-green Algae (Bob Fugler) 
 
Our next-door neighbouring lake, Dog Lake, had 
another toxic blue-green algae bloom in 2018. 
This “infection” shows up as a scummy surface 
growth and, due to its toxicity, makes the lake 
water unsuitable for drinking, swimming, 
bathing, and eating fish - basically everything 
water related that you enjoy at the lake. Blue-
green algae cannot be filtered out of the water 
with cottage or home filter systems. Boiling the 
water can increase its toxicity. 
 
Further compounding the problem is that it takes 
three weeks to get your testing results back to 
see if you have a blue-green algae bloom. This is 
a long time to wait if you have youngsters or 
visitors who have come to your place to enjoy the 
benefits of living beside the lake. If it takes, say, 
two or three such tests before the lake is 
declared free of blue-green algae, you may have 
used up much of the summer.  

Dog Lake normally has greater phosphorous 
loads in their water than does Loughborough 
Lake and combined with hot weather and not 
much wind, this makes Dog Lake more 
susceptible to blue-green algae blooms.  
 
However, Loughborough Lake is vulnerable to 
such blooms too. We need to make sure that our 
septic systems are functioning properly and that 
our use of fertilizers is restricted from entering 
the waters. Having a natural shoreline along the 
water’s edge helps, and will slow down, or 
prevent, phosphate run-off into the lake.  
 
It is essential that lake waters, which are the 
reason that we all come to Loughborough Lake, 
are cared for so that they can continue to provide 
the enjoyment and pleasure that we all have 
come to expect. 
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EOMF launches educational video series on forest stewardship 
 
The Eastern Ontario Model Forest (EOMF) and 
Pinegrove Productions have produced a new 
documentary video series that celebrates 
stewardship of Ontario’s natural heritage in 
forestry. 
  
Trees, Youth, Our Future is a two-part series that 
tells the story of forest stewardship in Ontario 
and encourages the next generation of leaders to 
embrace it. 
  
“Forest stewardship is one of Ontario’s key 
economic drivers and provides jobs, recreation 
and healthy lifestyles for the people who live 
here,” explains Astrid Nielsen, General Manager. 
“Our aim with this series is to showcase the 
excellent stewardship work that is being done for 
our forests today and to inspire youth to 
continue that legacy so that we have sustainable 
forests for the future.” 
  
The first episode, “The Road to Sustainability,” 
explores the history of our relationship with the 
forests – from being home to Indigenous peoples 
to being an obstacle to settlement for Europeans. 
It looks at the evolution from exploitation to 
stewardship, culminating in Ontario becoming a 
leader in sustainable forest management. It can 
be viewed here: episode 1. 
  

The second episode, “New Forests, New 
Stewards, A Road Forward,” delves deeper into 
sustainable forest management on Crown and 
private lands and in urban forests, while 
highlighting challenges faced by Ontario’s forests 
and opportunities for youth to get involved. It is 
available here: episode 2. 
  
A 12-minute summary clip of the video is 
available here: summary.   
  
EOMF is the executive producer of the series, which 
was produced by Pinegrove Productions. It was funded 
largely through an ON150 grant with additional 
support from a dozen stakeholder partners. 
   
EOMF is a not-for-profit, charitable organization that 
works with landowners, industry, First Nations and 
others to develop new ways to sustain and manage 
forests. The EOMF champions the belief that we all 
have a stake in ensuring the environmental, economic, 
cultural and social values of Ontario's non-crown 
forests are maintained for the benefit of all, now and 
in the future. 
  
Pinegrove Productions is a full-service, independent 
video production company in Lanark County with more 
than 20 years’ experience, nationally and 
internationally, creating social and environmental 
documentaries and educational resources. 
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The Origin of Loughborough Lake  

(Doug Archibald, Dept. of Geological Sciences and Geological Engineering, Queen’s University) 

No doubt you have viewed a GoogleEarth image of 
the lake and wondered: Why is it long, narrow and 
oriented NE-SW? Why does the NE part of the lake 
have islands and the SW part does not? When did 
the lake valley form and by what processes?  

 
The modern land surface here is related to periods 
of glaciation that ended about 11,500 years ago. 
Before that time glacial ice sheets ~ 2 km thick 
advanced over the area from the NE to the SW and 
eroded the bedrock surface. However, this alone 
does not account for all the surface features found 
in the region.  

 
To understand how the lake valleys may have 
formed we need to look at the big picture. The 
boundary between the limestone and Precambrian 
rocks in the Frontenac Arch is very irregular but 
from Holleford to the Rideau Canal, it is 
characterized by NE-pointing promontories 
underlain by limestone (Fig. 1). Between the 
promontories there are long narrow valleys. The 
valleys continue to the SW in fairly straight lines and 
commonly contain creeks (e.g., Collins Creek). Shaw 
and Gilbert (1990; Geology, 18, p.1169-1172) noted 
this relationship and suggested that the valleys were 
an interconnected network of channels that formed 
under the glacier and allowed meltwater to drain 
into the Lake Ontario Basin. 

 
Although not stressed by these authors, ancient 
bedrock features likely played a part in valley 
development. Many of the folds, faults and planar 
fractures in the bedrock are oriented NE to SW 
(long-dashed red lines, Fig. 1). Not all rocks erode at 
the same rate and faults are typically persistent 
zones of weak rock. At least one such fault occupies 
the Loughborough Lake valley and was active after 
the formation of the limestone (the base of the 
limestone layers has dropped down 10 m across the 
lake and this is part of the reason Precambrian rock 
is exposed N of the lake and limestone is exposed 
on the S side). Powerful subglacial water flow  

exploited the paths of least resistance offered by pre-
existing zones of weakness. In other words, the 
location and orientation of recent lake valleys were 
controlled by features of the bedrock that formed 
hundreds of millions of years ago. 
 
Gilbert and Shaw (1994; Canadian Journal of Earth 
Science, 31, p. 1630-37) confirmed and extended their 
hypothesis in a study of the shape of the bedrock 
surface in the SW part of Loughborough Lake using an 
echo-sounding survey. They found that the lake west 
of the bridge is in a narrow steep-sided valley up to 
100 m deep characterized by large, long grooves, 
ridges and channels. The development of sub-glacial 
flow channels is known to occur under modern 
glaciers and enormous volumes of highly erosive, 
sediment-charged water can be released over time 
and intermittently at catastrophic rates. 
Loughborough Lake occupies one of the many flow 
channels that were cut across the boundary between 
limestone and the Shield by subglacial meltwater 
outburst floods. Other evidence for subglacial flooding 
in the area includes: large areas of no, or very thin, 
glacial sediment (till), isolated large boulders sitting on 
polished bedrock (Fig. 2) and smooth linear grooves 
cut into outcrops on many different size scales (Figs. 3 
and 4). 

 
You can learn about the subsurface geology of your 
property from water well records by Google-searching 
for "map-well-records", zoom in and click on your blue 
dot, and open the pdf or html file to see what the well 
driller found at different depths during drilling. Codes 
for rock types are: LMSN = limestone, SNDS = 
sandstone, and GRNT = any Precambrian basement 
rock except marble. In the Kingston area, "white 
LMSN" = marble. 

 
Other free geological references may be downloaded 
from "GEOSCAN" (in this site, search for "Gananoque 
geology"):  
- H.R. Wynne-Edwards Map 27-1962 for basement 
rock types 
- B.A. Liberty Map 18-1970 for sedimentary rock types 
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Figure 1: Geology at the edge of the Precambrian 
Shield (from D.F. Hewitt, 1964; Ontario Geological 
Survey Map 2054). Limestone is pale blue (or pale 
grey in black and white, map unit 13). The lake 
valley orientations are parallel to the local structural 
trend of folds and faults shown by the red lines. 
 
 
 
 

 
Figure 3: A metre-sized groove cut into the side of 
an outcrop east of Buck Lake 
 
 

 
Figure 2: Fields near Perth Road Public School are 
strewn with large boulders (glacial erratics) on 
polished bedrock. There is only a thin layer of 
topsoil and most of the older glacial sediment (till) 
has been washed away by glacial flood events. 
 
 
 

 
Figure 4: Small linear grooves on an outcrop surface 
south of Perth Road Village. Pebbles are aligned NE-
SW in the bottom of a larger groove. Commonly, the 
grooves have few, if any, glacial striations 
(scratches) showing that they are relatively late 
glacial features. 
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Trout Stocking – Four Years and Counting! (Nada Beamish) 
 

Since 2015, the Lake Association has actively 
partnered with the Ministry of Natural Resources 
and Forestry (MNRF) to assist with stocking the 
west basin with Manitou Lake Trout fingerlings 
provided by the White Fish Lake Culture Station. 
This endeavor has grown in scope to allow 15,000 
trout to be released in under two hours for each 
of the past two years. In addition, two boats, full 
of students from the Queen’s University Biology 
Department, have joined us. This year’s stocking 
event, which was held on May 17th in beautiful 
sunny conditions, concluded with MNRF 
providing a barbeque lunch for all of the 
volunteers.  
 
Each year the event improves in all areas: a firm 
stocking date is now given ahead of time, the 
timing of the arrival of the tanker truck 
containing the fish as well as the start time for 
the volunteer boats has been fine-tuned, the 

optimal number of boats has been determined (7 
plus the Queen’s boats), filling of coolers to hold 
the fish and optimize their survival rate (away 
from shore while waiting – better for the fish to 
have clean, cool water and less waiting time at 
the shore), several more nets and runners to 
move the fish quickly from the tanker to the 
coolers have been added, and completing the 
waiver forms ahead of time to once again save 
time are just a few. The barbeque was a lovely 
addition, but the timing will be adjusted next 
year so food will be available by the beginning of 
the second run for those who need to leave early 
due to other commitments.  
 
As always, many thanks go to all of the 
volunteers who freely gave their time, boats, and 
enthusiasm to this venture! If you are interested 
in taking part in next year’s project, please email 
Nada at nadabeamish@hotmail.com.  

 
 
 
 

 
        Fun family activity for the Rennie family                                  ... and only 14,999 to go! 
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Update – Zooplankton Analysis (Nada Beamish) 
 

In August 2017, over a period of nine days, MNRF’s 
Science and Research branch conducted the first 
ever Broad-Scale Netting program on the lake. The 
results were shared with you in the fall 2017 
newsletter. Analysis of zooplankton in the lake took 
longer and Joel Clarke, a technician with MNRF, 
recently sent the results.  
 
Using Google as my instructor (how else would one 
know what zooplankton, dinoflagellates, copepods, 
rotifers, daphnia, veligers, ostracods and leptodora 
are?), plankton are organisms drifting in oceans, 
seas and bodies of fresh water. Zooplankton, one of 
two categories of plankton, are primarily 
transported by water currents but many have the 
ability to move in order to avoid predators or to 
increase the prey encounter rate. The zooplankton 
feed on a variety of small organisms and are usually 
found in surface water where food resources are 
plentiful. 
 
Three water samples, all in the west basin, were 
taken to analyze the presence of zooplankton. The 
first was a vertical haul type completed in a water 
depth of greater than nine metres off Davidson’s 
Beach. The second was taken at the same depth by 
O’Neil’s Point as the nearest landmark. The final 
sample was by the Perth Road boat launch and was 
considered a horizontal haul type in shallower water 
of less than nine metres. 
 
In analysis of the first two samples, the team noted 
mostly dinoflagellates (ecologically important 
protozoan zooplankton group), algae, copepods 
(small crustaceans), daphnia (small aquatic 
crustaceans commonly called water fleas), and a 
few leptodora (nearly transparent predatory water 
fleas which swim and catch copepods). The second 
sample also had higher density veligers which are 
planktonic larva of many types of sea snails, 
freshwater snails and clams. 
 
The final sample near the boat launch consisted 
mostly of algae, copepods, some plant remains, five 
juvenile zebra mussels and the lowest density zebra  

mussel veligers compared to the other two samples. 
There were also more than 100 ostracods in this 
sample whereas the reading was zero for the other 
two. Ostracods, small crustaceans which are food 
for small fish, are very common in all freshwater 
lakes. Clarke indicated that this sample happened to 
randomly capture them while the other two didn’t – 
this is perfectly fine.  
 
The number of zebra mussels in all samples was 
greater than 100 which Clarke noted is a common 
value for lakes which contain zebra mussels. No 
bythos, an abbreviation for bythotrephs, an aquatic 
invasive species commonly known as spiny water 
fleas, were found in any sample. This is a good 
thing. 
 
These zooplankton haul samples taken last year are 
meant to establish the presence or absence of 
aquatic invasive species, not their abundance. Many 
lakes in southern Ontario contain similar results to 
Loughborough’s. We are fortunate that with this 
initial sampling, a baseline has now been 
established in order to compare future readings.  
 
Now back to Google! 
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The Flight of the Ruby-throated Hummingbird (Roel Vertegaal) 

One of our most compelling summer visitors 
keeps itself aloft in air that, to it, must feel more 
like maple syrup. The reason this bird does not 
soar through the air like a Bald Eagle is because it 
is, well, very, very small. It is in fact one of the 
smallest birds in North America: I am speaking of 
course of the Ruby-throated Hummingbird.  

Being small poses special problems to these birds 
as they try to stay aloft. This is because flight, 
whether it be by an airplane, bird or insect, 
requires a certain speed to prevent the air from 
sticking to the tips of the wing. The smaller the 
wings, the harder it is to achieve this speed. You 
can see this effect when you blow out a candle: 
the hot smoke molecules rise up in a straight 
column because they move too fast to mingle 
with the surrounding air. As the smoke cools 
higher up, it slows down into a turbulent viscous 
mess that does not support flight.  

The hummingbird has made a few remarkable 
adaptations to combat this problem. Like an 
insect, it rotates its wings in a figure eight at the 
incredible pace of 80 times per second, 
producing lift on both upstrokes and 
downstrokes at sufficient velocities. The rough 
feathery surface of its wings helps it further 
reduce the turbulence at its wingtips. Beating its 
wings at this pace allows it not just to fly, but also 
to hover when still, like a little helicopter.  

Just like a helicopter, the hummingbird needs a 
high-octane fuel to maintain this activity: the 
sugary nectars produced by our flowers in spring. 
To obtain it, it manages to migrate over 3000 kms 
twice a year. By January, it takes off from its 
overwintering spot in Central America to travel 
northward in search of nectar. According to a 
recent study, special adaptations in the retina of 
the hummingbird’s eye may provide it with a 
compass that allows it to "see" the earth’s 
magnetic field as it finds its way back to where it 
was born. It uses this and the elevation of the sun 

to time its arrival, usually within a week from the 
beginning of May. This is when the weather is 
warm enough to spawn the first spring flowers, 
and when the risk of a night frost has become 
low. For when it becomes too cold at night, their 
small bodies cool more than those of other birds. 
On a cold spring night, hummingbirds must 
therefore engage in another remarkable 
adaptation: they briefly hibernate (torpor), 
shutting down their bodily processes for just one 
evening.  

Although its ability to hover is a perfect 
adaptation for drinking nectar from a flower, it is 
not just the nectar that the hummingbird is after 
in spring. Like many birds, the real reason it times 
its arrival so precisely is because of the 
abundance of airborne insects at this time of 
year. It makes for a perfect time to lay a tiny 
clutch of eggs and raise offspring here, where 
there are fewer competitors for this source of 
food. For hummingbird chicks need to power the 
growth of their muscles, and this can only be 
done with the protein provided by an abundance 
of insects caught by their parents. It was with 
great surprise that I witnessed a hummingbird 
catching an insect this summer, and with great 
agility, too.  

Indeed, when hummingbirds were first dissected 
in the mid-19th century, they found no nectar in 
their stomachs, but flies, gnats, wasps, aphids, 
beetles and other insects, often 50 individuals or 
more, propelling the belief at the time that this 
was their sole source of food. This insight 
changed only when a special bypass at the 
beginning of the hummingbird's stomach was 
discovered. It allows nectar to flow directly into 
the gut for faster processing.  

Today, the thought that hummingbirds only rely 
on nectar is common. It led me to engage in one 
of my great summer pleasures: to feed 
hummingbirds with a mixture of 4 parts water 
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and 1 part refined sugar in a glass feeder off the 
window of my cottage. I boil a new mix weekly, 
cleaning the feeder with vinegar to remove any 
moulds that might upset the bird's fragile 
stomach. It is a delight seeing hummingbirds 
hover near this artificial flower right in front of 
me. At times they even fight over it, performing 
all sorts of aerial acrobatics to ward off 
unexpected visitors.  

Feeding hummingbirds in this way has, however, 
always felt like a bit of a guilty pleasure. The 
feeder does not resemble a flower at all, nor 
does the sugar water resemble nectar. Am I 
doing the right thing? Should I allow the 
hummingbirds to sort out their own food at the 
risk of them leaving my yard? It was only recently 
that I learned I need not have worried. Not only 
do hummingbirds eat insects, the nectar from 
flowers is not their only source of sugar. They 
also drink the sap of our maple tree. 
Hummingbirds, in fact, track Yellow-bellied 
Sapsuckers (not to be confused with Hairy or 
Downy Woodpeckers) as they bore holes in 
maples in search of sugar water. It is this 

behaviour that allows hummingbirds to safely 
negotiate the woods of North America on their 
way back to Central America in fall without 
running out of high-octane fuel. It made me feel 
a little better about feeding them, as the ability 
to drink tree sap is, perhaps, a more important 
survival tool for this amazing species of bird than 
any of its other remarkable adaptations.  

The co-evolution of insects, hummingbirds, 
sapsuckers and maples shows that ecologies are 
always more complicated than we think. We 
need to not just take care of the species we love, 
but also of their support networks. To have these 
amazing birds return for our own offspring to 
witness we must therefore stop using insecticides 
in our yard, stop cutting down maples for real 
estate developments, and treat our woodpeckers 
well by leaving rotting trees standing. In fact, we 
need to start admiring the very insects that bug 
us, for the flight dynamics of insects' tiny wings 
are considerably worse than those of a 
hummingbird! 

 

 

 
Photograph by Roel Vertegaal 
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Water Quality in Loughborough Lake, 2017 (Bob Fugler)  
 

News Flash - Water quality measurements on 
Loughborough Lake remain good … You can stop 
reading here, or if curious to learn a little more 
about what is happening on our lake, read on. 
 
Secchi depth measurements – where you drop a 
circular black and white disk into the lake and 
measure the depth at which it disappears from 
view - are a measure of water clarity. In our lake 

environment, clear water is often associated with 
deep, cold lakes that have poor or low nutrient 
concentrations in them. Our west basin is such a 
body of water and the Secchi disk must be 
lowered to quite a depth before it disappears. 
The east basin is a shallow lake environment, 
warmer and with more nutrient and algae 
concentration. The Secchi depth measurements 
in this basin are considerably shallower.  

  

                       
 
There is a decline in Secchi disk reading values in 
the west basin compared to previous years; there 
are two measurement locations in the west basin 
and both stations reported the lower values in 
2017. 
 
Total phosphorous readings are a measure of the 
amount of phosphate material in the water.  

 
Higher phosphorous levels in the lake can lead to 
higher concentrations of algae and weed growth. 
Therefore, you would expect that waters with 
higher total phosphates would have shallower 
Secchi disk readings.  
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Notable in 2017 is a decline in phosphate values 
in the east basin over the previous two years. 

What looked to be an upward trend in the 2014 
to 2016 data has reversed in 2017. 
 

                          
 
There are higher calcium levels in the west basin, 
consistent with the limestone topography of that 
lake. Calcium levels moderate in the east basin as 
the waters flow into the granite substrate. 
 
We now have four locations being sampled for 
water quality, two in the east basin and two in 
the west. One of our east basin testers left the 
lake after 2016 and when that data was 
compared to other locations, there was a 
similarity to other east basin locations. It was 
decided not to continue sampling in that 
location. 
 

We have another source of water quality 
measurements that comes from the Cataraqui 
Region Conservation Authority. They have 
recently published lake reports of the major lakes 
in their watershed. If you are curious on how 
they rate our lake, you can get a copy of their 
report at: https://www.crca.ca/wp-
content/uploads/PDFs/LakeReports/2017-
FactSheet-LoughboroughLake.pdf 
 
And if you really want to spend a whole 
afternoon on the computer, you can view other 
lakes in our region at: https://crca.ca/lake-
reports/#1434542999695-a56fab9e-1f6710b4-
996e
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2018 AGM Financial Report (Bob Fugler, Treasurer) 
 
Similar to our 2017 financial results, the numbers 
for the 2018 AGM financial statement do show a 
small surplus of just under $14. Yes, it is not a big 
number, but it does say that the incomes are 
matching the expenses, which is important for 
the long-term financial outlook of the Lake 
Association. 
 
In brief, we received $1,629 from memberships 
and $1,040 from advertising. We received almost 
$427 from donations – you can see that they are 
critical to our financial success at this point. The 
major expenses were $1,183 for insurance and 
$590 for FOCA membership. Social activities cost 
nearly $496, with the newsletters at $384 and 
the website at $322. Other costs amount to $180, 
which was mainly AGM related costs. We have  
$8,894 in our bank account and GIC as of the 
AGM date. 
 
So, there’s good news on the breakeven 
financials and the end-of-period financial 
position. We still need more members, however, 
as they will be the best way that we have to 
reduce our reliance on donations in order to 
break even. Also, while we currently have 
resources in the bank should there be a project 
that we want the Lake Association to invest in, 
we are not in a financial position to be able to 
rebuild our accounts after such an investment. 
Please encourage your neighbours to consider 
joining the Lake Association. 
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 Membership Form 
Battersea Loughborough Lake Association 

5096 Ubdegrove Lane, R.R. 2, Perth Road, ON K0H 2L0 
 

 

Name: ________________________________________________________________________________________________________________  

Address: _______________________________________________________________________________________________________________  

Province/State: ___________________________________   Postal/Zip Code: ___________________________________________________  

Phone: ___________________________________________   Email: _____________________________________________________________  

 
If you have a lake address different from your home address, please provide your lake address details. 
 
Address: _______________________________________________________________________________________________________________  

Postal/Zip Code: ________________________________________   Phone: ______________________________________________________  

 
 5 Please check if you would like to receive communications by email. Not only will this ensure that we can deliver 

Association news in a timely manner, but it will also reduce our environmental footprint.  
 
New and renewal memberships are now limited to an annual term. The cost of the membership is $20.  
 
Cheques should be made in Canadian currency (if possible) and made payable to the Battersea Loughborough Lake 
Association.  We will accept US dollar denominated cheques – the exchange rate differences offset the fee our bank  
charges to process US dollars.  
 
Alternatively, if you use Canadian electronic banking you can forward your $20 via e-Transfer. If you are familiar with this, 
you would tell your bank that you want to make a transfer to treasurerblla63@gmail.com. The process will ask you to set up 
a question and answer  - example “what does the B in BLLA stand for?” with the answer being fairly easy for me to guess (or 
you will be getting a separate email from me asking you what answer I should use!). The advantage to this is that it is quick 
and it doesn’t involve stamps, envelopes and mailing letters. My bank charges me $1.00 if I want to send someone money 
this way or about the same cost as a stamp and an envelope. 
 
Donations to BLLA are gratefully accepted. Contact Bob Fugler (see below) for how to proceed. 
 
Please note that memberships are not transferrable.  
 
For further information about the Association, please contact:  
Vice President, Joe Pater by email to presidentblla63@gmail.com.  
Treasurer, Bob Fugler, at 613-353-7797, or by email to treasurerblla63@gmail.com.  
Membership, Evonne Potts by email to membersblla63@gmail.com 
 
 

                 
 


